
Lorain County Children Services
Board Meeting
Tuesday, February 25, 2020
(Rescheduled from 02/19/2020)

I. Call to Order
Chair Melissa Fischer called the meeting to order at 5:01 p.m. at the Lorain County Administration Building, 226 Middle Ave., 4th Floor, Room A, Elyria, Ohio 44035.

A. Roll Call

Present: Jeremy Cordes, Melissa Fischer, Kenneth Glynn, Tracy Green, Mallory Santiago
Also Present: Kristen Fox-Berki, Executive Director
B. Review and Approve Agenda

Chair Melissa Fischer asked if there were any additions or changes to the Agenda submitted for the February 25, 2020 Board Meeting.  No additions or changes made.
MOTION:  It was moved by Jeremy Cordes, seconded by Mallory Santiago to approve the Agenda for the February 25, 2020 Board Meeting.  Motion carried.
C. Review and Approve Minutes
Chair Melissa Fischer asked if there were any additions or changes to the Minutes submitted for the January 15, 2020 Board Meeting.  No additions or changes made.
MOTION:  It was moved by Kenneth Glynn, seconded by Jeremy Cordes to approve the minutes.  Motion carried.

II. Public Comment
Chair Melissa Fischer noted that there was no one from the public present and wishing to address the Board.
III. Old Business
A. Tabled Items
· Policy 2.2 Annual Policy Review
The Board policies were reviewed and approved at the January 15, 2020 Board meeting.  Policy 2.2 requires an annual formalized review of the Board policies, scheduled for March.
Melissa Fischer reviewed Policy 1.2.  Melissa Fischer would like the Board to nominate and elect new Board officers at the March Board meeting.  Discussion held.

Kristen Fox-Berki will check research the statute regarding the role of the Board Chair, Vice Chair and Secretary before next month’s meeting.
B. Unresolved Action Items
· Integrated Services Partnership (ISP)
Due to the February Board meeting being rescheduled, Judge Janik and Heather Distin are unable to attend today’s meeting.  Kristen Fox-Berki is waiting on a response regarding their availability for the March Board meeting.
Discussion held.

Discussion topics:

· Funding
· streams available through the State
· using most restrictive funds first
· formula for ISP funding/pooled funds

· Supporting data/outcomes

· MHARS Board- providing a quarterly report
· Family First Council

· ProtectOHIO

· 4-C and Family Stability

Kristen Fox-Berki indicated that she and Jessica Basinski reached out to our State contact to research the use of multi-system funds through the State instead of levy funds.  They are waiting for a response.  The ultimate goal for children in ISP is to be able to serve the most challenging children in Lorain County to give them the correct services that each child needs, then step them down into the least restrictive setting and then back into their own home/community with appropriate services.  With ISP, we have been able to keep our residential numbers down.  Discussion held.
Kristen Fox-Berki distributed information regarding ISP and ProtectOHIO funding, comparing LCCS costs to 5 or 6 neighboring counties with comparable population.  ProtectOHIO is meant to keep children out of congregate care and provide preventative services.  Discussion held.
Further discussion regarding ISP is tabled until the March Board meeting.  The Board hopes to have more information regarding State funding.  Heather Distin and Judge Janik will return, pending their availability, to complete their presentation.

· Levy Discussion
· Resolution 02-2020-03

Melissa Fischer reviewed Resolution 02-2020-03.  Kristen Fox-Berki provided the Board with a financial report that shows the projected budget for 2020-2025 and includes new State funding effective 2020, the proposed new positions, kinship subsidies and contribution to the CAC.  Discussion held regarding kinship subsidies.
MOTION:  It was moved by Mallory Santiago, seconded by Jeremy Cordes to approve Resolution 02-2020-03.  Motion carried.
IV. Executive Director’s Report
A. Policy 6.1 Monthly Financial Update
Kristen Fox-Berki presented, and the Board reviewed the Lorain County Children Services Revenue, Disbursements and Cash Fund Balance as of 01/31/2020.

Discussion topics:

· Increase in Expenditures/Salaries due to 3 pay periods for the month of January
· Increase in Direct Services to Children due to the cutoff date to submit invoices by the end of the year with the Auditor’s office for 2019.  We will likely be paying 2019 invoices in January and February 2020 to get caught up.

· Increase in Contract Services due to the first payment to Turning Point.
· The Intergovernmental line item captures the OhioStart reimbursements.
B. Policy 4.6 New Hires/Leaves
New Hires for January 2020
None.
Leaves for January 2020
· Karen Rider, Administrative Assistant, 01/02/2020.
C. Policy 4.5 Personnel Policy Manual w/ Travel Reimbursement Policy
Kristen Fox-Berki provided the Board with a copy of the Personnel Policy Manual.  Proposed changes will be forthcoming in Section 27, adding language from the County policy regarding accidents or damage to an employee’s personal vehicle.  If an employee is driving their personal vehicle for agency business, they would be responsible for damages through their personal insurance policy.  Discussion held.
The Board requested that Kristen Fox-Berki clarify with the civil prosecutor whether the County is liable if a county vehicle was not available and an employee was forced to use their personal vehicle for County business.  

Kristen Fox-Berki provided the Board with a copy of the proposed change to Section 27, a copy of the Personnel Policy Manual and copies of the Travel Arrangements and Monthly Expense Reimbursement procedures.  Discussion held.  Jessica Basinski clarified that staff sign an acknowledgement on the reimbursement form stating that they have a current valid Ohio driver’s license, the mileage listed was driven on County business, the expenses incurred were in accordance with State and County regulations, and that they have liability insurance as required in ORC 4509.51 (bodily injury one person $12,500; two or more persons $25,000; property damage up to $7,500 coverage).


Other Items Reported by the Executive Director

· Kinship Subsidies
Kristen Fox-Berki provided the Board with proposal to provide kinship subsidies to kinship families.  One key to successful kinship placement is the caregiver’s financial ability to take in the children.  Providing a stipend to our kinship caregivers is not just Best Practice, it is in the best interests of children and families.  To qualify the child needs to have an open case with LCCS and LCCS had to initiate the kinship arrangement with the kinship caregiver completing the homestudy process and ultimately being approved as a caregiver.  Kinship caregivers who are taking care of children through family arrangements or other private arrangements will not be eligible.  Based on 2019 statistics, the kinship subsidy will cost an estimated $1.0 million per year if we provide a stipend of $300.00 per child per month.  Kristen Fox-Berki provided the Board with a projected budget from 2020-2025.  The kinship subsidy will be evaluated annually to assure it is helping Lorain County’s children achieve good outcomes.

Discussion held regarding children in agency custody vs. relative custody.  Kristen Fox-Berki reached out to APA Cara Finnegan to provide guidance on avoiding the negative impact on a kinship caregiver to receive other public assistance for the benefit of a child placed in their Temporary Custody if they are also receiving a kinship subsidy.  APA Finnegan indicated that she would like to continue her research to include each type of public assistance commonly utilized by kinship families.  Kristen Fox-Berki will provide her with a list.
Kristen Fox-Berki included a flow chart with the kinship subsidy proposal, indicating when the subsidy would begin and end.  As indicated in the flow chart, the subsidy would end following Legal Custody to the kinship caregiver or reunification with the parent(s).

The Chronicle Telegram is working on an article related to kinship subsidy and may make mention of our agency, specifically regarding kinship caregivers maintaining custody.  Further information is forthcoming.  

The Board requested Kristen Fox-Berki reach out to Lorain County Job and Family Services (LCJFS) to verify that kinship subsidy will not reduce benefits for kinship caregivers.  In addition, reach out to some of the other county agencies that provide benefits, including Lorain Metropolitan Housing Authority (LMHA).  If implemented, Lorain County will be one of the first counties in Ohio to implement the kinship subsidy.

· Forensic Interviews

Kristen Fox-Berki, Tracy Green and Melissa Fischer met with Prosecuting Attorney Dennis Will, Lorain County Administrator Jim Cordes and APA Emily Kirsch to discuss Dennis Will’s vision to establish a medical model for forensic interviews in Lorain County.  Under the medical model, the forensic interview becomes a part of the medical record/report, which is helpful to the prosecutor during trial in cases where criminal charges are filed.  Summit County is currently using the medical model and spoke positively regarding the model.  Tracy Green will contact UH Elyria Medical Center to set up a meeting.

Kristen Fox-Berki provided the Board with a handout with data regarding forensic interviews conducted by LCCS.  Currently, our CQI Coordinator, Matt Ketterick is conducting about ¼ of the interviews at the Child Advocacy Center (CAC).  This is not a full-time position for a staff member given the current number of hours that Matt Ketterick is conducting forensic interviews.

The handout/data also included a chart illustrating the similarities and differences between the Lorain County CAC and those in Summit and Franklin Counties.  Both Summit and Franklin Counties have a CAC that are embedded in a hospital.

In the projected budget for 2020-2025, we allocated $300,000 per year to support the CAC under the medical model, recognizing that LCCS should not be the only agency supporting them with funds to avoid the perception that it belongs to LCCS.  Jim Cordes indicated that the County may have funds to support the project as well.
LCCS currently has a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the CAC, but we do not have a contract.  We are partners with the Nord Center.  Discussion held.

The Board agrees that Kristen Fox-Berki should contact the Director of the Nord Center and discuss their interest in continuing involvement with the CAC under the medical model.  

V. Executive Session (to discuss litigation, personnel matters and other matters required to be kept confidential by law)
MOTION:  It was moved by Mallory Santiago, seconded by Kenneth Glynn to move into Executive Session to discuss litigation, personnel matters and other matters required to be kept confidential by law.  Motion carried.

A Roll Call was taken prior to Executive Session. Jeremy Cordes, Melissa Fischer, Kenneth Glynn, and Mallory Santiago were present.  Tracy Green is excused (left the meeting prior to Agenda Item IV, Executive Director’s Report).
VI. New Business
A. New Items for Discussion & Approval
· Board Officers
Tabled.
B. Executive Director’s Performance
The Board reviewed the Executive Director’s Performance during Executive Session.  The Board will review further and contact Kristen Fox-Berki for clarification if needed. 
VII. Announcements

The April Board meeting is rescheduled to Wednesday, April 22, 2020 at 5:00 p.m.
VIII. Adjourn
MOTION:  It was moved by Mallory Santiago. seconded by Kenneth Glynn to adjourn the Board meeting at 7:12 p.m.  Motion carried.
The next Board meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 18, 2020 at 5:00 p.m. at the Lorain County Administration Building, 4th Floor, Room A, Elyria, Ohio 44035.
Minutes Prepared by:

Kimberly Kassam, Administrative Supervisor
Approved by:

Mallory Santiago, LCCS Board Secretary
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